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November 19, 2008

Ms. Mary D. Nichols

Chair
California Air Resources Board 
Sacramento, CA 95814-2719

Dear Chair Nichols:
Comments on Proposed (final draft) AB 32 Scoping Plan

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the Air Resources Board’s latest draft. As before, the Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC) as the federally designated Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for the San Francisco Bay Area is coordinating our work with that of our sister regional agencies: the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG), the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (Air District), and the Bay Conservation and Development Commission (BCDC), in the area of Climate Protection. Our joint program recognizes the critical role that urban development and transportation will have to play in addressing our climate challenges.

We are pleased to see that several of our recommendations submitted for the Draft scoping plan have been favorably considered.  Below are our comments on the Proposed (final draft) Scoping Plan:

1) Clarification between Regional Transportation-Related GHG targets and Local Government Actions.  We appreciate that local government actions have been acknowledged as key contributors to the transportation related strategies to meet the regional transportation related greenhouse gas (GHG) target, without implying that there is a separate and distinct local transportation/land use target to address.  This is key to pursuing the broad, cohesive approach to coordinated land use development and transportation infrastructure at a regional scale that could lead to reducing auto use. Distinct local actions should be pursued in the areas of community energy, waste, recycling, water and other non-transportation/land use actions that are appropriate at a city/county scale for planning and implementation.
2) SB 375 Integration.  The signing of this legislation provides a much needed framework for regional transportation and land use agencies charged with the task outlined above.  SB 375 becomes the basis for determining not only the overall AB 32 GHG reduction share that land use development/transportation 
strategies will need to assume, but how that share is further distributed to individual regions throughout the state.  In reinforcing and extending the coordinated planning structure launched with the regional blueprint efforts, our agencies can explicitly integrate these GHG reduction targets with our other planning objectives. 

3) Enhanced Regional Target.  In our prior comments, we recommended that the Regional Transportation-related GHG reduction target be enhanced to include a more ambitious “aspirational” tier that would push agencies to maximize the potential of coordinated land use/transportation development, recognizing the long lead times this strategy requires.  We appreciate that CARB staff has enhanced the target—from 2 MMT to 5 MMTs—but placed its final designation and implementation squarely on the shoulders of SB 375.  This clear recognition of new legislative guidance is essential.


4) Supporting Measures.  The explicit acknowledgment of congestion and other pricing incentives, indirect source rules, and mode-shift incentives is critical to the ultimate success of regional scale GHG reduction strategies outlined in the report.  Our analysis strongly suggests it is the synergistic effects that will yield the greatest results.  While “separate emissions reduction targets for these strategies are not quantified” as part of the regional targets, we believe their contributions will need to be tapped in order to fully address AB 32 GHG reduction goals.

5) 
6) Financial Incentives to Local Governments.  One of the major impediments to more energy-efficient growth continues to be the fiscal capacity of local governments to accommodate the infrastructure and service requirements of new in-fill housing.  We are pleased to see incentives to local governments as a potential use of allowances and revenues.  We welcome working with you to further articulate the local-government incentive program which will be required for on-the-ground implementation of SB 375.


7) 
8) Include an initiative to improve our ability to accurately measure vehicle miles traveled (VMT) and resultant carbon emissions.  We continue to believe that to make this process work, the State and the regional agencies must develop a new, accurate and consistent method of measuring VMT, vehicle fleet mix and real-world vehicle use.  We currently only estimate VMT very indirectly—not actually measure it.  The regional agencies have had initial discussions with CARB staff on this subject, and the technical working groups required under SB 375 provide another forum to move forward on this critical technical piece.  To the extent that achieving VMT reduction targets are contemplated as part of any AB32 regulation, the application of accurate, consistently applied measuring and monitoring mechanisms for VMT become especially critical.

Sincerely,


Therese W. McMillan


Deputy Executive Director, Policy

cc: Henry Gardner, ABAG

     Jack Broadbent, BAAQMD

     Will Travis, BCDC
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